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SEEM Collaborative Board of Director’s Meeting
SEEM Administrative Office

October 3, 2012
9:00 AM – 11:00 AM

Superintendents
Ms. Joanne Benton – Wilmington

Dr. John Doherty – Reading

Dr. Les Olson – Stoneham

Mr. Mark Donovan – Woburn

Dr. Thomas Jefferson – Lynnfield

Mr. William McAlduff – Winchester

Dr. Sandra Halloran – Wakefield
Ms. Kathleen Willis – North Reading

Also Present

Ms. Mary Houde, Administrator of Special Education, Wilmington
Collaborative Staff

Ms. Cathy Lawson, Executive Director

Mr. Peter DeRoeve, Interim Finance Director

Absent Superintendents

Ms. Cyndy Taymore – Melrose
Mr. Richard Langlois - Saugus

1.  Meeting called to order by Chair of the Board, Ms. Joanne Benton at 9:03 AM.  
(Materials in addition to the Board Packet included Executive Session Minutes from 5/30/2012 and YTD Profit & Loss Budget vs. Actual July 2012 through June 2013)
Introduction of New Board Members and SEEM Administration:  Dr. Sandra Halloran is the interim Superintendent from Wakefield and Ms. Cyndy Taymore, will be serving as the Superintendent from Melrose.  Mr. Peter DeRoeve is the interim Business Manager for SEEM.  
2.  Public Comment – There were no public comments.

3.  Agenda – Motion to accept as enclosed – approved by all

4.  Approval of the minutes from Executive Session and regular session of May 30, 2012 – Ms. Kathleen Willis, seconded by Dr. John Doherty, approved by all.
5. Administrative and Committee Reports

a.  Food Service Report – Ms. Mary Palen
·    Mary Palen reported on the Food Services achievements during 2011-2012 and goals for 2011-2012.  
b. Executive Director’s Report – Ms. Cathy Lawson
· Cathy Lawson presented the Executive Director’s Report in written format this year so that the Board members may use it as a guide when reporting to their respective school committees per new legislation.  Chapter 43 regulations were reviewed including actions to occur during FY13.  

· All SEEM programs opened on time with appropriate staffing and all programs are experiencing growth.  FY13 began with increased enrollment of 310 students vs. 283 in FY12.  Key program development focus areas were reviewed as well as service expansion for 2013.  

· District based services and support provided were reviewed including Home Assessments, new Transition Services and Assistive Technology.  Job Alikes which began in 2012 will continue including curriculum directors, preschool directors and educational team leaders.  ABA home based services continue to be strong.  

· Cathy Lawson reviewed the terminations and new hire reports.  We had an increase in terminations this year due to retirements, legislative changes to the waiver process and due to a change in leadership when combining two programs.  

· SEEM is increasing its professional development programming for FY13 and offerings to date were reviewed.
c. Facilities Subcommittee Update – Ms. Cathy Lawson

· The new custodial model is working well; there have been no complaints regarding cleaning since the school year began. 
· The next step for the Facilities Subcommittee is to obtain authorization to look for space.  Ms. Lawson suggested that this be on hold until winter when the new business manager will be on board. 
d. Report from Planning and Assessment Committee – Mary Houde reviewed the minutes of the last meeting of 9/13/2012.  

e. Financial Update – Mr. Peter DeRoeve

· Cathy Lawson reviewed the enrollment report.  This is a new format that Mr. DeRoeve developed which tracks monthly enrollment and revenue.  Ms. Lawson would like this format to replace the previous format.  
· Mr. DeRoeve reviewed the unaudited FY12 Financial Report and the Revenue and Expense Projections for FY13.  He has changed the format and Ms. Lawson requested that the Board approve the revised revenue and expense report format for the Finance Committee and future Board meetings.  
· Mr. DeRoeve discussed how he arrived at figures for the FY12 reports, which are estimating a near $200,000 loss. Costs were broken down for each program to reflect the true cost of each program, whereas in previous reports, many expenses were lumped into administrative costs.  All areas are being looked at to determine where to reduce expenses. Tuitions, particularly in the severe programs, are being reviewed given the increased intensive needs of the students. There were some one-time expenses encountered in FY12 such as retro-fitting the Beebe school when two programs were merged, as well as a buying out of several Easter Seals contracts for SLP and OT services, for which a savings is expected to be realized in FY13.  Some areas were under budgeted such as health insurance costs for FY13 and summer custodial costs were not figured in.  The summer program budget had a surplus which should offset some of the shortfalls.  The Independent Audit report will be presented at the December Board meeting, at which time the final numbers for FY12 will be reviewed and certified.
  6. Old Business

a.  Review of Executive Directors Goals for 2011-2013 – Ms. Cathy Lawson

     Progress towards the two year goals set in FY 12 were reviewed.  Goal Areas include

b. SEEM Technology Evaluation was completed by Sun Associates.  To date the evaluation and 
Baseline Date Report have been completed and the strategic plan process is scheduled to begin in mid-October.

c.  Chapter 43 and Draft Regulations for Collaboratives were reviewed by Ms. Lawson.  The
     proposed regulations and actions necessary for FY13 to ensure compliance were discussed.   

SEEM already has several of the new regulations in place.  A DESE certified nurse has been hired and the budget process meets criteria set forth.  Ms. Lawson will create an annual report to demonstrate cost effectiveness.  The Collaborative Agreement will need to be amended.   Dr. Thomas Jefferson agreed to assist Ms. Lawson as needed in the process during initial stages of development.
7.  New Business

a.   Ms. Lawson presented proposed changes to three future Board meeting dates due to conflicts that have arisen.  New dates will be Wed. February 27 to replace February 13, March 20 to replace March 13 and April 24 to replace April 10.    

8.    Other Business
a.  Mr. Gregory Zammuto will be the new Business Manager for SEEM beginning in late
       October.  Mr. Peter DeRoeve will work for a period of time to transition with Mr. Zammuto.
      9.  Future Meeting Dates and Agenda Items - 12/5/2012

a.  Report of Audited Financials – Fritz Deguglielmo LLC

b.  First reading of revised Collaborative Agreement     

Motion to adjourn was made by Mr. Mark Doherty at 10:40 am, seconded by Mr. William McAlduff, all in favor.
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